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Greentree Meeting MINUTES
Wednesday September 28, 2022 – 7:00 p.m.

Kirkwood Community Center

Meeting of the Greentree Festival Committee:  In attendance: Dan Andert, Victoria Bader, Gary Baldridge, Matt Barthelmass, Bill Burckhalter, Curt Carron, Cindy Coombs, Gerry DeWulf, Becky Engelbrecht, Ryan Geringer, Liz Gibbons, Kyle Henke, Laura Horton, Pat Jones, Jennifer Jones, Jeff, Kirsch, Meg Lauber, Mary Loida, Bob Mosby, Linda Ross, and Tim Schulze. Meeting was called to order by Linda Ross at 7:01 p.m.

I. APPROVAL OF AUGUST 24, 2022 MEETING MINUTES – unanimously approved.
II. COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS/REPORTS
a. Party in the Park – Jennifer, who filled in for her mother Pat (back from emergency appendectomy, yay!) said that 3 of the 4 food trucks got back to her and reported that they: (a) served about 500 dishes total, (b) were happy with the experience, and (c) and wanted to come back again. We may add a 5th food truck next year, perhaps a pizza truck. The only negative bit of feedback was that the Gyro truck owner said the bubbles were going into his truck and landing on the food; hence, the bubble truck may need to be moved farther away next year. Kyle estimated that there were about 700 people at Party in the Park.
b. Parade – Linda reported that we had 69 entrants who were all successfully staged thanks to Gerry/Rotary; two new entrants sent thank-you notes saying the parade was well organized and fun; some of the local news networks were there and said they want to come back next year to cover the parade; Linda will work to next year to get the business entrants to participate more in the parade theme/décor; the quality of the floats was very high and the judges had a hard time deciding winners; Linda talked with schools about middle school kids on floats throwing candy too hard. An adult male member with the KHS band cited a “safety issue” and refused to close a large gap of 500 to 600 feet between the band and the float ahead of them, so we will need to talk to Superintendent Dave Ullrich about this next year.
c. Parade Parking Lot – Gerry said there was a lot of difficulty due to construction at the high school and the unavailability of the Dougherty Ferry lot, which we didn’t learn about until the night before. Too many cars ended up “swimming upstream.” No one was hurt, though, and overall parade line-up was successful once again. Next year parade line-up will likely need to occur in the Dougherty Ferry lot due to planned construction on Essex, which Gerry said will be challenging to execute. Lastly, Liz suggested including a festival-themed banner at the beginning of the parade to give townspeople more of an idea of the festival theme.
d. Entertainment – Bob said all went very well, the bands love playing for us, and in general bands want to play in Kirkwood. Bob also echoed Liz’s point that many people approached him at Fabulous Motown Review and asked why he and others were in costume – they had no idea there was a festival theme. Bob polled the group about whether to continue booking Fabulous Motown for Friday night in future years and everyone was strongly in favor. Bob said, in future years, we need posters displaying show times for the fiddlers and the main stage bands; we also need to solicit more businesses to sponsor the music (and thus be allowed to advertise with posters).
e. Transportation – Victoria said the new things we did this year went really well and should be repeated in future years. But with Essex set to be under construction, next year is an open question. She said in future years we may need to be clearer about who needs to be parking where, and that we also need to give advance notice to parade participants about the pick-up point in the Community Center parking lot. Additional signage would help in this regard. A suggestion was made that a stop sign could be added in the crosswalk of one of the parking lots to increase safety.
f. Arts & Crafts – Meg reported that she and Debbie were very pleased with how things went. Although four people (who did pay) didn’t show up, there was good feedback from festival goers on the variety of crafters. Meg said thank-you notes will be sent out to all participants, and that the notes will include instructions for next year. She also added that Debbie, after many years of job chairing Arts & Crafts (and doing a terrific job), will be scaling back her involvement and stepping aside after next year. So, a replacement for Debbie needs to be found. Because Arts & Crafts is a big responsibility requiring lots of hours, a suggestion was made to increase the committee size from 2 to 3 people. Another option would be to enlist school kids (e.g., from St. Peter) who need to log service hours. Dan added that crafters need to be reminded not to park in the tennis court lot or block the disability ramp when loading or unloading.
g. Food, Game & Info – No committee chair report, but questions were raised as to (a) whether more tables could be added (so fewer people end up sitting on the ground to eat), and (b) why we don’t serve Anheuser-Busch beer. Kirk was not present to answer the latter question, but we will ask him later.
h. Kids Day – Laura said it went really well; there were lots of activities for the kids to do and most of it was free. Ideas for next year include adding a food truck in the Kids Day area, and letting people set up on Friday because a lot of people wanted to set up then.
i. Service Groups – Tim said some people asked if a wine tent could be added near the amphitheater on Friday night during Motown Review, even if it were just a pop-up for that night.
j. Fundraising – no report, but it was noted that $42,000 was raised in sponsorships, with Lou Fusz coming in the second highest at $4500; the Fusz people also offered valuable (and unexpected) help at the end of the festival. 
k. Logistics – Matt said this year was one of the smoothest festivals in a long time, logistics-wise, but that we probably need to start doing staffing (by executive committee members) on Thursday in future years. This is especially the case for the food and info booths because there is now a lot more set-up activity happening on Thursday than in the past. In this regard, Curt said additional staff could really help by freshening the numbers with a can of white spray paint so participants can more easily find where they are supposed to go.
l. Rotary Ramble – Gerry reported that there were 246 runners, with more than 60 kids participating in the Fun Run. Improvements are being planned for the Ramble overall next year, and the Fun Run will include new safety measures (e.g., additional cones and such). Kyle added that School of Rock may have started playing too loudly and too early (7am), as there were complaints from nearby residents.
m. Police – Gary said his only concern is that we do a better job during the parade next year directing people on where they are, and are not, allowed to park. Far fewer dogs were brought in by festival goers this year, although a few dogs were brought in.
n. Photography – Bill said he has the festival photos edited and ready to go, including arial photos.
o. Communications – Linda reported that we got good press coverage and we will likely get good coverage again next year.
p. Folk Life – Cindy said there were a couple of no-shows and a couple who showed up unexpectedly, and that the crowds weren’t quite as big as last year. Because many people asked for ice, Cindy suggested we sell ice in the future. Curt said we should be able to work with Tropical Moose and use one of their windows to sell ice. Cindy said things went extremely well overall.
q. Pickleball – no report.
r. Fiddlers – Kyle said he had great difficulty contacting the fiddlers this year, and Bob said he knows people who may be able to help with this in the future.
s. Council Liaison – Liz said the committee “did Kirkwood proud.”
III. OTHER BUSINESS

a. Curt said the mass texts worked well and should be used again, but that a 10- to 15-minute training session should be provided next year, probably at the August committee meeting, so everyone knows how the communication set-up works and how to use it. He said the service vendors were all really good (e.g., radios, portable toilets, golf carts). Curt emphasized that there continues to be no good way to do recycling containers because they always get contaminated – with food thrown mistakenly in the recycle containers – and end up in the trash anyway. (Kyle added, however, that if there is someone in the community who is very passionate about recycling and wants to work to separate trash thrown in recycle containers, then perhaps we could re-introduce recycling.) Curt said the no-dogs rule is really catching on and is a huge help. He said everything went really well overall, with about 500 hours of overtime put in by park staff.

b. Linda announced that Greentree Picnic will be 6-8pm in the Lion’s Pavillion on October 12

IV. COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMENTS
Bob said that a number of people said they came to the festival specifically to see a particular band.
Kyle estimated that 26,000 people attended the festival across the 3 days, and Dan/Gary said that despite this large number, there were zero issues all weekend.

Linda offered kudos all around and was thanked and congratulated by everyone for her awesome service as Chair.

V. ADJOURNMENT – Vicky made a motion to adjourn, Tim seconded, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:24 pm.
Next Meeting: January 25, 2023
